
Chapter 5 

DEVELOPMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES 
FOR HEALTH 

5.1 N4NAGEEIAL PROCESS FOR THE DETIBLOPPIENT OF HUMAN 
BESOURCES FOR HJiALTH 

Achievement of the targets for the development of human 
resources for health with the aim of achieving health for all 
through the primary health care approach is of paramount 
importance. Towards this end, support has been provided to 
improve capabilities and training facilities and to upgrade 
educational technology as well as capabilities in planning and 
management. Fellowships have been provided in support of 
national needs to strengthen the development of human resources 
for health. 

Support was provided to strengthen the planning of human 
resources for health in all the countries of the Region. 
Fellowships in health planning were supported in Indonesia and 
Thailand, and workshops on health planning were supported in 
India, Indonesia and Thailand. In Thailand, a data base for 
planning was started with WHO support and training provided for 
health planners and managers. Support was also provided to 
strengthen training institutions in all the countries of the 
Region through fellowships, consultants and supplies and 
equipment. 



WHO continued to collaborate actively with Member Countries in 
improving health systems manpower development (HSMD) mechanisms. 
and activities were undertaken in Indonesia, Mongolia and 
Thailand. 

Continuing efforts to strengthen nursing service management, to 
effectively utilize nursing personnel in the delivery of health 
care, especially at the district level, and to strengthen 
referral facilities in support of PHC are evident in the 
various activities carried out in several countries of the 
Region in collaboration with, and support of, WHO. 

A comprehensive situation analysis of nursing services in 
Bangladesh has been published for widespread dissemination and 
use as the basis for long-term planning in nursing development. 
Training courses at the district level were expanded to improve 
nurses' management, supervision, research capabilities and 
skills in carrying out PHC-oriented activities. 

The strengthening of nursing services, especially for the 
development of referral systems for PHC, is being promoted 
through improved training of nursing personnel in Bhutan, 
through the development of hospital nursing guidelines and a 
research study on hospital nursing services for improving the 
quality of nursing care in Indonesia, and through re-examination 
of nursing regulatory mechanisms in India. Increasing emphasis 
was given in other countries to strengthening nursing skills in 
priority speciality areas, through in-country and regional 
training courses. 

In Myanmar, efforts were made to strengthen nursing services at 
central and state/division levels through the formulation of 
long-term development plans for nursing education and services, 
including a nursing procedures manual, nursing care standards, 
staffing patter- and job descriptions for nursing personnel. 
Modules in nursing administration and management were developed 
and used extensively in training courses for nurses in key 
administrative and managerial positions. 

Progress has been made in improving hospital and district-level 
nursing services in Nepal, in the areas of nursing skills and 
infection control measures, through in-service education of 
nursing personnel in five regions, using manuals developed with 
WHO assistance. Support was also provided to the Division of 
Nursing for the development of the national programme for 
training of MCH workers and for systematic training of TBAs 
throughout the country. 



In spite of efforts to further strengthen the managerial process 
for the development of human resources for health in the Region, 
much remains to be done. For example, a number of human resource 
development plans have yet to be effectively linked operational- 
ly to national health plans in the pursuit of the goal of Health 
for All. Further, many countries still face gross imbalances in 
human resources for health besides inadequately trained 
personnel. In many instances, specific human resources for 
health targets have not been adjusted to take into account the 
economic slordown. Human resources are also based on over- 
optimistic economic projections. Consequently, WHO has actively 
pursued the introduction of economic aspects to the development 
of human resources for health. Following the interregional 
Seminar on Financing of Human Resources for Health, held in 
Bangkok in 1989, a workshop to develop a methodology for 
determining the optimal mix of human resources for health was 
held in Myanmar in February 1990. Field trials will now be 
carried out to teat this methodology. Continued efforts are 
also required for improving the quality of programmes of 
continuing education, for planning career structures and job 
descriptions, and for the development of good information 
systems for decision-making. 

5.2 RESEARCH IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES 
FOR HEALTH 

WHO has renewed its efforts to increase the capabilities of the 
countries for carrying out research into the development of 
human resources for health. In this regard, the intercountry 
Consultative Meeting on Reoearch into the Development of Human 
Resources for Health, held in the Regional Office io January 
1989, developed guidelines and a regional plan. It recommended 
that decision-linked research be carried out in support of 
decision-making in the development of human resources for 
health. Three commissioned research projects in the development 
of human resources for health were supported in 1989-1990. In 
addition, national workshops on research into the development 
of human resources for health were held in Bangkok, in June 
1989; in Jakarta, in January 1990; and in Kathmandu in May 
1990. These will be followed by further research workshops in 
other countries during 1990-1991. 

A national workshop on the development of a methodology to 
determine the optimal mix of human resources for health was 
held at Yangon from 13 to 17 February 1990. Resulting from 



this, there is a pilot proposal to carry out studies to 
determine the optimal mix of human resources for health. 

The importance of promoting research in nursing and its role in 
the improvement of health care in general and nursing in 
particular, was underscored during the fifteenth session of 
SEA~ACHR in Indonesia in June 1989. One of the recommendations 
of this meeting related to the use of WHO Collaborating Centres 
in Nursing and the formation of national task forces/study 
groups as mechanisms in the development of research in nursing 
within the framework of health-related research in the 
countries. The formation of these national groups was supported 
in India, Indonesia and Thailand. 

Despite the increase in research activities into the development 
of human resources for health, much remains to be done. Since 
60 to 80 per cent of health budgets are devoted to human 
resources for health, a small increase in the productivity or 
efficiency of human resources would result in substantial 
increases in cost-effectiveness. It is therefore important that 
decision-linked research into the development of human resources 
for health be actively pursued. 

5.3 MEDICAL EDUCATION 

WHO continued to support the efforts of Member Countries in 
further strengthening their medical education systems through 
the introduction of greater balance and relevance in education 
and training programmes, particularly at the undergraduate 
level. Further progress was noted in the trends set over the 
past few years towards achieving community orientation of 
curricula, and in the development of appropriate skills and 
attitudes of students enabling them to serve the needs of 
communities within comprehensive health systems based on 
primary health care. 

WHO collaborated with institutions in India, Indonesia, Myanmar 
and Thailand in experimenting with the introduction of 
problem-based curricula, either in totality as parallel tracks 
or in a phased manner through organ-system and other unit 
approaches. Similar interests expressed by certain other 
schools in India and Sri Lanka are being pursued. Through the 
Collaborating Centre for Medical Education in Thailand, WHO is 
also assisting in the planning of a new problem-based medical 
school at Thammasat University in Bangkok. Bangladesh continues 



to lay great emphasis on the improvement of medical education. 
In consonance with this approach, a high-powered steering 
committee, including medical educationists and general 
educationists, has been constituted to improve the quality of 
medical education. WHO supported the visit of a four-member 
team from the Royal Postgraduate Medical School, London, to 
Myanmar from 19 to 24 February 1990. 

It is felt that, with the rapid advances in medicine and 
medical practice, continued and urgent reorientation of medical 
education would be needed to help medical students and young 
doctors face future challenges in health care. The Regional 
Office published the first three monographs in the series on 
"Reorientation of Medical Education", which are being used by 
the Member Countries as a key technical response in their 
attempts to reorient their medical education systems. 

Towards achieving appropriate education a number of activities 
have taken place. Thailand has already completed a baseline 
study of the current situation, based on an adapted version of 
the regional targets and indicators, while Indonesia and Nepal 
are in the process of similar exercises. WHO also continued to 
support a consortium of four medical schools in India viz., All 
India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi; Jawaharlal 
Institute for Postgraduate Medical Education and Research, 
Pondicherry; Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi; and Christian 
Medical College, Vellore, in developing a comprehensive data 
base for reorienting medical education, the results of which 
will be used in formulating strategies and plans for the 
reorientation of medical education. With wide dissemination of 
the findings, it is anticipated that more institutions in India 
will undertake similar exercises, and will initiate innovative 
approaches in the orientation of medical education. 

In the sphere of postgraduate medical education, WHO provided 
technical support and subsidies for overall system development 
and quality control in Bangladesh and Indonesia, for the 
organization of lecture tours and resources development in 
Myanmar, and for the conduct of examinations by the 
Postgraduate Institute of Medicine in Sri Lanks. Countries 
are earnestly attempting to develop postgraduate medical 
education systems consistent with their needs and socioeconomic 
realities. 

The recurrent quantitative and qualitative problems of teacher 
shortages, lack of essential equipment and supplies, and 
coordination of education systems with health care systems, 
continue to pose difficulties and limit the pace of development, 



and further support will be needed in overcoming these. The 
trends in medical education development provide a basis for 
cautious optimism that greater balance and relevance will be 
achieved in the Region in the coming decade, and that 
physicians of the twenty-first century will be appropriately 
prepared to meet the challenges of Health for All. 

5.4 NURSING EDUWION 

In several countries, cumulative efforts to strengthen basic 
nursing education are now yielding tangible results. 
Significant improvements are manifest in the increasing numbers 
and quality of national nurse teachers. In Bhutan, the 
preparation of a qualified core of national teaching staff has 
enabled the nursing programme to progress towards self- 
sufficiency. Assistance in the upgrading of teachers and 
managers of nurses was continued through fellowships for 
advanced studies or speciality training in educational mthods, 
management, or clinical nursing specialities, both within and 
outside the countries, in Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, Nepal, and 
India. The baccalaureate (S-1) programme in Indonesia has been 
steadily increasing the strength of its full-time nursing 
faculty, and ensures ongoing opportunities for faculty and 
staff development. 

Community-oriented nursing curricula are being implemented in 
five countries of the Region. These nursing educational 
programmes are now initiating periodic evaluations to provide 
feedback on the progress of implementation and to enable 
ongoing modifications and improvements to be made. WHO 
assistance has also been provided for the strengthening of 
institutional fraoeworks. educational policies and teachinn- - 
learning resources as essential support for the reorientation 
process. 

The effective implementation of the reoriented nursing curricula 
and the increasing demand for better qualified nursing personnel 
relative to community health needs also calla for innovations 
in teaching-learning strategies. Support is being given to 
initiatives, such as community-based team training in Nepal, 
and the model field practice areas in Indonesia, as well as to 
further development of self-learning modules as part of a 
distance learning initiative for upgrading the knowledge and 
skill of auxiliary nursing personnel in remote areas of 
Indonesia. A critical appraisal of the use of distance education 



for nursing and other health personnel is also being taken up 
at the regional level. 

Despite the increasing demand in the Region for higher education 
for nurse teachers, managers and specialists, institutional 
resources for post-basic and graduate nursing programmes are 
limited. Efforts to address this need, such as long-term 
planning and feasibility studies for programme development, 
revision and expansion of existing programmes, and promotion of 
innovative approaches to graduate education, are already under 
way in Nepal, India and Thailand. Greater support in this area 
will contribute to the development of the overall nursing 
education system. 

5.5 TEACHER TRAINING 

Technical support was provided to all the countries for 
improving educational capabilities of teachers of health 
sciences. 

In Indonesia, the Consortium of Health Sciences has continued 
with its programmes of staff development and the development 
of problem-based approaches to teaching. A review of the 
programme for the development of human resources for health, 
particularly that developed through the Consortium of Health 
Sciences and the Faculty of Public Health, University of 
Indonesia, was undertaken in April 1990, with a view to 
redirecting the programme towards peripheral medical schools 
and schools of public health. The development of a system of 
continuing education and the strengthening of research 
capability among the academic staff of the State Medical 
Institute and the Medical Technicum in Mongolia were 
supported. In addition, an integrated clinical curriculum and 
improved training methods were developed in Mongolia with WHO 
support. In Myanmar, support was provided for the development 
of continuing education and a PHC-oriented curriculum. 
Support was also provided for training in medical school 
management. The strengthening of the Institute of Medicine, 
Kathmandu, was undertaken in support of the development of 
human resources for health. In Sri Lanka, teacher training was 
further strengthened to increase educational capability. In 
Thailand, support was provided for the development of 
innovative medical education oriented to problem-based and 
community-oriented educational programmes for human resources 
for health. 



WHO continued to maintain a coordinated staff development 
programme for national staff, to upgrade and reorient teachers 
in the Region, with the result that the Region has a fair pool 
of expertise in the basics of educational science and 
technology. However, the slow progress in educational 
institutions is due mainly to the universal resistance to 
changing traditional values and practices. Nonetheless, it will 
seem that, given the conducive internal and external support, 
the goals that the countries have set for themselves will be 
realized in time. 

The UNDP-funded, WHO-executed project to develop an intercountry 
network of institutions for health learning materials develop- 
ment organized its first workshop in Kathmandu in January 1990, 
to plan the details of implementation and coordination of the 
project. 

The first five participating countries formulated national work 
plans, and these activities are expected to draw technical 
support from the successful Health Learning Materials project 
of the Institute of Medicine, Kathmandu, which is the WHO 
Collaborating Centre in this field. It is estimated that, by 
the end of the first phase of the project, each of the countries 
will be able to lay the foundation for a sustainable, national 
health learning materials programme. On the basis of experience 
with this project, it is planned to invite the remaining 
countries of the Region who wish to join this network to do so. 

The first set of English Language Self-Instructional Packages 
(ELSIP) were assembled in the Regional Office and distributed 
to 33 institutions of the Member Countries and to nine WHO 
Representatives' offices of the Region. Initial reports of 
their usefulness are encouraging, and further requests for 
additional sets are being received. 

The situation with respect to health learning materials for the 
education and training of middle- and basic-level health 
workers is still far from satisfactory, but the concerted 
efforts of the Member Countries, with support from WHO as well 
as other donors, are finally beginning to show tangible results. 
With further perseverance and application of the knowledge and 
experience gained thus far, there is every hope that this 
perennial problem will be overcome during the current decade. 



All the countries of the Region have reflected human resources 
for health needs in the overall objectives and targets of their 
health policies and health development plans, while some 
countries have made specific mention of such needs for meeting 
the health strategy. All countries include fellowships in the 
WHO country budget. 

The seventy-first session of the Executive Board, in 1983, 
requested the Director-General and the Regional Directors to 
respond fsvourably to government requests for fellowships only 
if these are in conformity with the Organization's policy on 
fellowships. Such fellowships should be relevant to health 
manpower needs for achieving the goal of HFA/2000, and they 
should be the most appropriate means of attaining clearly- 
defined objectives. The resolution further recommended that the 
Director-General and the Regional Directors, in cooperation 
with Member Countries, continue improving the reporting 
procedures on fellowships and carry out systematic evaluations 
of the implementation of WHO'S health manpower development 
programme, including fellowships, and its contribution to the 
national health systems. Earlier, in 1979 and 1982, at the 
first and second Regional Conferences on WHO Fellowships, 
it was recommended that such evaluations could he more 
effectively conducted st the country level rather than at the 
regional level. The importance of developing a mechanism for 
evaluation became an urgent issue after the Executive Board 
adopted, at its seventy-first session, a resolution on 
fellowships. 

In pursuance of this resolution a time-frame for action was 
drawn up and follow-up activities were undertaken. The Third 
South-East Asia Regional Conference on WHO Fellowshi~s. held in 
November/December -1988, concentrated on the modality of 
implementation and evaluation of WHO'S fellowships policy. In 
order to enable countries to undertake systematic evaluation of 
the extent to which the programe has benefited health 
development, certain indicators and guidelines were identified 
and adopted. Indonesia carried out field-testing of these 
guidelines and indicators. The outcome of this trial was 
circulated to all countries to help them evaluate their own 
programmes. So far six countries, namely Bangladesh, Indonesia, 
Mongolia, Myanmar, Nepal and Thailand have made a 
self-assessment based on the following policy guidelines: 

(1) Development of a health manpower policy as part of the 
national strategies for HFA. 



(2) Effective use of the wide variety of training mechanimus 
available, including fellowships. 

(3) Fellowships to be requested only if it is considered to be 
the most appropriate means of achieving clearly-defined 
objectives. 

(4) Establisbent of an adequate selection mechanism to ensure 
that the most suitable candidates are selected. 

(5) Periodic evaluation of the progress made in health manpower 
development efforts, especially fellowships: 

(a) evaluation of administrative processes; and 
(b) evaluation of its impact. 

Almost all countries of the Region utilize in-country training 
in the form of in-country fellowships for academic courses or 
continuing education. It is the explicit policy of most 
countries to use national training institutions as far as 
possible. Other mechanisms which may be used include visiting 
scientist grants and research training grants. During the 
period 1984-1989, 45.3 per cent of the fellowships were taken 
up within the South-East Asia Region, while 8.2 per cent were 
in the Western Pacific Region and 25.5 per cent in the Americas 
or Europe; 21 per cent were multiregional. 

In the South-East Asia Region, fellowships are awarded in the 
context of joint WHO/collaborative programmes and projects of 
countries, which, by definition, relate to national priorities 
and to the attainment of HFA. Fellowships are awarded by a 
well-defined selection mechanism which is revised and improved 
periodically. 

As part of the evaluation of the fellowships programme in the 
context of the resolution adopted by the seventy-first session 
of the Executive Board, countries in the South-East Asia Region 
are evaluating the implementation of the fellowships programmes 
and responding to the Regional Office. A detailed report on the 
analysis of these replies has been compiled by the Regional 
Office and submitted to WHO headquarters from where a global 
report will be presented to the Executive Board in 1991 and 
subsequently to the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly. 

In response to the request of the Regional Office for 
utilization reports in respect of 320 fellowships, mainly 
related to the 1984-85 biennium, only 100 reports have been 



received. Similarly, a request for reports on 369 fellowships, 
mainly covering the 1986-87 biennium, has so far produced only 
44 reports. The feedback provided by these reports will enable 
a review of the capacity and capabilities of training 
institutions for future placements. As an instrument for 
evaluation, fellowship utilization reports will supplement 
national efforts in evaluating the fellowships programme. 

Though Member Countries and WHO have already made some progress 
towards achieving the recommendations of the fourteenth meeting 
of CCPDM, considerable efforts are still necessary for develop- 
ing appropriate terms of reference for individual fellowships 
with well-defined objectives, for timely nominations, and for 
strengthening review mechanisms and selection procedures for 
fellowships at the national level. 

Within the context of national health manpower development 
policies and strategies it is observed that Member Countries of 
the Region are using the fellowships programme, among the other 
varieties of training mechanisms available to them, as an 
essential and effective component in the development of health 
manpower. 

Though the fellowships budget for the 1988-1989 biennium has 
been fully utilized through the combined efforts of Member 
Countries and the Regional Office, much more concerted action 
is necessary on the parts of all concerned to overcome problems 
and constraints and to achieve overall improvement in the 
management of the fellowships programme. 

The policy of Member Countries to promote their in-country 
training capabilities through the development and strengthening 
of training institutions has continued to be supported by WHO 
through technical inputs, training of tutors, supplies and 
equipment, etc., with a view to helping the countries attain 
self-reliance in trained manpower within as short a time as 
possible. WHO also provides assistance for the development of 
resource personnel, which not only strengthens in-country 
training of nationals, but also contributes to promoting the 
quality of regional training institutions. 

The Fellowships programne of 1988-89 (Regular budget) has been 
fully implemented in terms of the budget provision (101.74 per 
cent), the extent of implementation exceeding the previous 
biennium by about 45 per cent. During the period under review, 
612 fellowships were awarded under the Regular budget at an 
estimated cost of $5 960 925 involving a period of 3 348 man 
months (Table 1). 



TABLE 1. M s t r i b u t i o n  of fellowships under WHO regular  budget, 
by region of study ( 1  Ju ly  1988 t o  30 June 1989) 

Country No. of Man month Expenditure Regions of study 
f e l l o r  American European South- Western More 
ships  East P a c i f i c  than one 

Asia region 

Bangladesh 110 994.75 1 911 450 

Bhutan 11 80 .OO 117 110 1 4 6 0 0 

DPR Korea 19 128 .OO 159 100 0 13 2 4 0 

India 162 328.00 1 137 405 40 23 12 8 79 
- 

Indonesia 47 225.00 438 100 6 9 5 13 14 

Maldives 32 445.00 264 700 0 1 3 1  0 0 

Mongolia 8 35.00 59 470 0 8 0 0 0 

Myanmar 77 407.75 882 910 14 20 20 7 16 

Nepal 79 455.75 518 100 3 8 60 4 4 

S r i  Lanka 55 185 -00 336 550 3 5 25 3 19 

Thailand 12 64.00 136 030 6 3 1 0 2 

Tota l  612 3 348.25 5 960 925 79 134 185 71 143 

Petcentage 12.91 21.90 30.23 l l . 6 0  23.36 



The distribution of fellowships, by profession, is given in 
Table 2. 

TABLE 2. Distribution of fellowships, under 
the regular budget, by profession 
(1 July 1989 - 30 June 1990) 

Profession Number Percentage 

Doctors 
Engineers 
Nurses 
Others 

Total 612 100.00 

The subjects of training of the fellowships are given in 
Table 3. The duration of the training programmes is given in 
Table 4. The representation of women, in the awarding of 
fellowships, is still low. The mechanism of contractual service 
agreements was utilized to cover 112 fellowships. Another 66 
fellowships covering 422 man months were awarded during the same 
period under projects funded from extrabudgetary resources but 
executed by WHO. The Regional Office also arranged the training 
of 197 fellows from other WHO regions during this period. 

It is gratifying to see that fellowships are being utilized 
with increasing orientation towards the goal of HFA/2000 and 
development of PHC. There is a tendency to use more short 
training programmes and study tours, particularly by the more 
developed countries of the Region. 

Besides direct management of the fellowships programme, other 
related activities have been carried out during this period. 

A new methodology regarding the payment of stipends to fellows, 
related to the per diem rate, has been implemented globally, 
and was made effective in SEAR countries from 1 November 1989. 
The stipend will be revised from time to time, as appropriate. 
'Instructions to Fellows', a supplement to the 'Fellowship 
Information Booklet', has been revised and finalized for use by 
fellows during the course of their fellowships programmes. The 
Region is also actively involved in the revision of the 
fellowship application form, which requires streamlining to 
meet the requirements of changing situations. 



TABLE 3. Distribution of fellowships under the regular budget, 
by subject of study and country of origin of the fellow 
(1 July 1988 - 30 July 1989) 

Subject BAN BAU DFRK IND IN0 HAV HOG MMR NEP SRL THA Total Per 
centage 

Public health 
administration 18 4 0 3 9 2 2 1 6 1 4 1 0  2 80 13.07 

Environmental health 16 0 0 3 8 7 0 0 8 5 9 1  84 13.73 

Nursing 0 2 0 0 0 9 0 1 6 4 0  22 3.59 
~- ~ ~ 

Maternal and child 
health 4 0 2 1 5 0 0 0 2 1 3 1  28 4.58 

Communicable diseases 
and laboratory services 18 3 0 45 14 1 0 17 17 12 4 131 21.41 

Clinical sciences 27 2 8 1 1 1 3  1 1 1  6 1 1  72 11.76 

Basic medical sciences 
and education 13 0 2 1 0 4 1 7 0 6 0  34 5.56 

Research methodology 0 0 0 9 1 0 0 3 0 1 0  14 2.28 

Others 14 0 7 50 15 3 4 12 30 9 3 147 24.02 

Total 110 11 19 162 47 32 8 77 79 55 10 610 100.00 



TABLE 4. Distr ibution of fe l lorehips ,  by duration 
( 1  July 1989 - 30 June 1990) 

Duration Number Percentage 
(months) 

4-6 
7-12 

Over 12 

Total 612 100 .00 

1. Directory of Regional Training Ins t i tu t ions  

The Directory of Regional Training Ins t i tu t ions  has been 
revised with the support of a consultant i n  collaboration with 
Member Countries. After the incorporation of spec i f i c  comments 
by the various technical  un i t s ,  the  second ed i t ion  of the 
Directory is now i n  press,  and w i l l  soon be dis t r ibuted t o  
Member Countries and relevant in ternat ional  agencies. The 
Directory w i l l  enable a l l  those interested t o  scan the 
currently available educational resources i n  t h e  Region, i n  
various f i e l d s  of medical and heal th  sciences. 

2. Group Educational Ac t iv i t i e s  

During the period under review, 33 meetingslgroup educational 
a c t i v i t i e s  were held, of which 25 were regional and the 
remainder policy or advisory meetings. A review shows tha t  
jus t i f ica t ions  fo r  the  meetings were c lea r ly  spel t  out ,  tha t  
the  objectives i n  respect of most of the meetings were 
achieved, and tha t  the methods adopted appeared appropriate fo r  
achieving these objectives. I n  most cases, follow-up a c t i v i t i e s  
have been i n i t i a t e d .  

These group educational a c t i v i t i e s ,  excluding policy and 
advisory meetings, consisted mainly of regional meetings, 
workshops, consultat ive meetings and shor t  t ra in ing courses 
covering d i f fe ren t  subjects,  such a s  sa fe  motherhood, nursing 
and midwifery, management f o r  prevention and control  of H I V  
infectionIAIDS, safe ty  of blood and blood products, drinking 
water qua l i ty  surveil lance,  e t c .  



The representation of countries and the number of participants 
are shown in Table 5. 

TABLE 5. Representation of countries and number of 
participants in intercountry and inter- 
regional group educational activities 
(1 July 1989 - 30 June 1990) 

Country Number of Number of 
activities participants 

Bangladesh 11 16 
Bhutan 13 19 
DPR Korea 2 4 
India 24 66 
Indonesia 21 49 
Maldives 14 20 
Mongolia 12 20 
Myanmar 16 29 
Nepal 21 48 
Sri Lanka 24 41 
Thailand 24 69 

Total 381 

Table 6 shows the distribution of participants in intercountry 
activities, by type of activity. 

TABLE 6. Distribution of participants in 
intercountry activities, by type 
(1 July 1989 - 30 June 1990) 

Type of activity Nmber Number of 
participants 

Regional meetings 7 85 

Workshops 10 192 

Consultative meetings 5 73 

Short training courses 3 31 

Total 25 381 


